LASSN ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
18th October 2013
1. Welcome to LASSN AGM
Present: 

Andrew Rathbone

Barbara Parry

Cherry Lander

Christine Brett

David Cundall

David Paton-Williams

Erika Trueman

Jackie Friend

Jenny Paton-Williams.

Judy Kessler

Kentigern Milmine

Liz Brown

Mette Wiggen

Pat Hooker

Peter Gray

Pippa Woodhams

Ray Bush

Richard Brett

Rob Baker

Ruth Woodhead

Solomon Kidane

2. Apologies

Andy Eyre

Anne Parker

Ashley Wyatt

Barry Parker 

Diana Jakeways

Eva Pinthus, 

Gerard Godon

Gerry Dickinson

Grace Phiri

Jill Vogler 

Katherine Wyatt

Paula Brill

3. Minutes of AGM held 12 October 2012
Proposer: Liz Brown, Seconder: Pat Hooker, agreed.
No matters arising.

4. Presentation of Trustees Report - Christine Brett, Chair
Last year was a year of challenges and we are thankful that we are still here.  We came close to making redundancies but thanks to you we are still here.
LASSN exists to relieve asylum seekers and refugees in Leeds who are in need, hardship and distress.  Behind the numbers of clients we support are real people.  I was at the house of someone who was trafficked, their appeal refused and who had terrible mental health problems.  They have come through this though, through her own efforts and our support and now they have Leave to Remain.  We hear dreadful stories, like the asylum seeker who died when they were deported.
The Reserves policy in the Accounts show we have sufficient funds to wind down but we are not satisfied with this.  We had a huge funding gap last year.  Thanks to you, we managed to bridge a 3 month gap in funds, which meant we did not have to make redundancies.  We don't want to be in that position again.  Trustees are not complacent and will do their best to avoid this because of the people we are here to serve.
We are now in a better position than we have been in for 5 years.  Therefore, Pete Richardson our Director feels he is able to move on.  He is very competent and his leadership will be missed.  He would say he is backed up by a very good staff team.  His successor is Jon Beech who joins us from Touchstone.  It was a unanimous decision by the interview panel to appoint him.

Question: How would you enable LASSN to survive?

Answer: We have a financial strategy in place and 2 awaydays planned.
The future is not secure and the environment we work in is hostile.  Part of our role is to break down the barriers between asylum seekers and British people.

Thank you to our Befriending, English at Home, Grace Hosting and Press Gang volunteers for their very good unpaid work and to Friends of LASSN.  Thanks to all of you, who enable Trustees and staff to play their part.

Question: What is the proportion of long term to short term support provided by Grace Hosting?
Answer: Last year 3,259 nights of support were provided.  460 nights were short stay, the rest was long stay.  There are currently about 20 people in long stay.  Grace Hosting started as accommodation for people between arriving in the UK and making their asylum claim.  Destitution is on the up.

5. LASSN’s work - Peter Richardson, Director
I have been here for 6 and a half years.  Last year has been a very hard year.  
Redundancy letters were issued but fortunately we got the grants to rescind them.  We did 40 grant applications last year.  Charities like us are competing more and more for less and less funds.  Leeds refugee agencies like PAFRAS have all been making cuts to their services.  Less provision for asylum seekers means there is more pressure on our services.  The needs level of clients has increased.

I am leaving now because it is a good time to do so for me and LASSN.  We don't want to be making redundancies in 2 or 3 years time.  A change now gives time for the new Director's planning.  I will be working with refugee journalists.  The issues LASSN is dealing with are still important and I want to contribute to that.  Thank you for supporting me.  Good luck to Jon Beech.
6. Presentation of Accounts - Andrew Rathbone, Treasurer
Leeds Refugee Forum - an infrastructure organisation for refugee community organisations, based at One Community Centre - received a pleasant sounding letter about the Voluntary Assisted Returns Programme.  It was from the Offender Management of the Home Office Enforcement Team!  The response of local people in Lampedusa has been not to turn against asylum seekers but to demand changes to Italy's asylum procedures.  Not all of us are prejudiced as the media and Government might think.  LASSN amongst others need to challenge asylum myths and so we need the finances to do it.
Unlike CharityGiving, our accountant has given an unqualified report in the financial statement.  The Charity Commissions failings meant we lost a large amount of donations made through CharityGiving.
The Statement of Financial Activities shows a net outgoing expenditure of £13,000.  I am disappointed with this as I had hoped we would balance this.  Unfortunately we had to draw on our reserves.  The unrestricted funds we held at 31 March 2013 show we have just reached the minimum level of our reserves policy.
Salaries are our biggest item of expenditure.  All other expenditure has been cut down as far as we can.
We are and expect to be heavily dependent on grant giving Trusts.  They represented 74% of our income last year.  A quarter of our income, £31,400, came from supporters, large and small donations, one off and regular.  The key is that donations are unrestricted, so they can be used as we see fit to fill funding gaps.  All your donations add up and are vital to LASSN.  As far as you are able, please keep them coming.
We sent out appeals for donations earlier in the year because we were in a genuine crisis.   Subsequently, grants came through and we were more successful than we expected.  In 2013/14 we need to at least break even and preferably have a surplus.  Trustees and staff are looking at this seriously and are planning to hopefully avoid making crises appeals again.  We have a small shortfall projected for 2013/14 but it looks manageable.  At the start of this year things looked uncertain as we had some unsuccessful grant applications and we had to wait for two particular application decisions.  Both, for large amounts, were successful.  The Big Lottery Fund awarded us £16,000 per year for 3 years towards 50% of the cost of the English at Home project.  Henry Smith Charity awarded us £25,000 per year over 3 years.  Not being tied to any particular project, this funding is even better.  In the previous year we secured 3 years of Big Lottery Funding for the Befriending project which more or less covers 100% of that project's costs.
The position for 2014/15 is surprisingly good but there is still a significant funding shortfall.  There is a good chance that LASSN can keep operating beyond that but it is hard to say.  It is difficult to plan long term given where we get our income from.  We are in a healthy position in comparison to other refugee agencies.  However, the Trustees are not fallible and anyone with ideas for sponsored events etc. are welcome to put forward suggestions.

7. Appointment of Accountant

It is proposed that Paul Cowham MA ACA DChA be appointed to Report on the Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2014.

Proposer: Andrew Rathbone
Seconder: Christine Brett
Agreed unanimously.

8. Trustee Elections  (see Item 8 below)
Ruth Woodhead, Andrew Rathbone and Christine Brett stood down in accordance with our Articles of Assiciation which state that Trustees must be re-elected after serving for 3 years.
Proposed elections: Christine Brett, Solomon Kidane, Andrew Rathbone and Ruth Woodhead
Proposer: Jackie Friend

Seconder: Erika Trueman

All agreed unanimously.

Trustees are looking to co-opt another Trustee, preferably one with media expertise.
Christine Brett is happy to be Chair of LASSN for the next year.  Christine hopes and prays that the future for asylum seekers is bright.

9. Any Other Business
Item 8: Trustee Elections  

We elect up to 10 people from the membership as trustees of LASSN.  Each year a third of the Trustees stand down and are eligible for re-election until they have served for six years. We can also co-opt a further 5 people during the year to help fill gaps in skills and representation as the trustee board sees fit.

People standing for election are:

Christine Brett  – I have been a LASSN trustee since I retired from paid employment in 2008 and have been Chair of Trustees since October 2010. Previously I set up and managed as Chief Executive for 11 years a charitable company.  I was also the Company Secretary.  I have been pleased to offer and use my experience and skills, particularly in human resources, finance, governance and working in the voluntary sector, to LASSN.  I will have to stand down as a trustee next year, having served 6 years,  I would welcome the opportunity therefore in the forthcoming year to support LASSN as it welcomes a new Director.

Solomon Kidane - I have had the pleasure to be a client of LASSN and benefit from the befriending programme and other support. I volunteered as a fund-raiser with LASSN and am now leading a project with Leeds Refugee Forum for people with a language barrier who are in debt. I would love to be a trustee for LASSN in order to give back all the support that I received from LASSN and help LASSN strive to create a better place for refugees and asylum seekers.
Andrew Rathbone – I have been a member of LASSN's Board of Trustees since April 2009 and am currently the Treasurer. I was initially recruited mainly for my legal experience. I am also a LASSN volunteer on the befriending scheme, and am currently befriending two LASSN clients. I am keen to continue supporting the excellent work that LASSN is doing for asylum seekers and refugees.

Ruth Woodhead – I have been a member of LASSN's Board of Trustees since April 2009 and am also a LASSN volunteer on the befriending scheme. Previously I worked in Leeds for over 30 years in the Social Services Department, after retirement I have worked as a volunteer in a number of African countries.
Andrew Rathbone

Company Secretary

LASSN

